HIGHLAND COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES

June 17, 2008

Trustees Present:   Nancy Batchelder, Donald Harter, Russell Karn, Joyce Rush.

Trustees Absent:   Vernie Coy, Jason Taylor.

Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Rush at 7:30 p.m. in the Highland Community College Administration Building Conference Room.

Approval of the Agenda:  Item VI.M. Master Contract was added as an Action Item.  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the Agenda be approved as amended.  Motion passed.

Approval of Minutes:   It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the minutes of the May 21, 2008, Regular Meeting be approved as presented.  Motion passed.

Approval of Warrants:  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that warrants numbered 20165 through 20600 be approved as presented.  Discussion.  Motion passed.

Executive Session:  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Bachelder, that the Board go into Executive Session at 7:38 p.m. for no more than 20 minutes to discuss Non-elected Personnel.  Motion passed.  The Board reconvened to regular session at 7:58 p.m. 

Update on Current Budget Position:  Ms. Deborah Fox, Vice President for Finance & Operations, provided year-end revenue and expenditure estimates. 

Tuition and Fees for 2008-09:  Mr. Reist provided the Trustees with a proposal to increase Tuition and Fees as follows: Tuition for Doniphan County residents, other Kansas residents, Out-of State students, Out-of State Border students (those within 150 miles of Highland), and International students would increase by $2.00 per credit hour; Online Tuition for Kansas residents would increase by $9.00 per credit hour and Online Tuition for out-of-state residents would increase by $10.00 per credit hour; On-campus Instructional Fees would increase by $1.00 per credit hour and Instructional Fees for Regional students would increase by $4.00 per credit hour.  Discussion.  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that all tuition and fee increases be approved as proposed beginning Fall, 2008.  Motion passed.
Meal Plan Rates for 2008-2009:  Ms. Fox informed the Trustees that, based on increases by Great Western Dining Services, the following Student Meal Plan increases are recommended for approval: Five Meal Plan to increase by $25 per semester; Seven Meal Plan to increase by $60; 11 Meal Plan to increase by $35; and the 17 Meal Plan to increase by $45.  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the 2008-09 meal plan rates from Great Western Dining Services be accepted as presented.  Motion passed.

Health Insurance:  It was announced that, for the first time in many years, health insurance rates with Blue Cross/Blue Shield have decreased slightly.  Discussion.  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that renewal of Blue Cross/Blue Shield be approved for 2008-09.  Motion passed.
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Property/Casualty and Worker’s Compensation Insurance Renewal:  Ms. Fox reported new companies are entering the market for Worker’s Compensation.  She recommended the renewal of the current vendor, First Comp, for Worker’s Compensation Insurance for three months only so that additional information can be obtained from the other vendors and presented to the Board at a later date.  She also recommended that EMC Insurance be selected as the vendor for Property/Casualty insurance for 2008-09.  Discussion.  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that EMC Insurance be selected for Property/Casualty Insurance coverage for 2008-09 and that First Comp be selected for Worker’s Compensation Insurance for three months beginning July, 2008, and that additional vendor information be presented for consideration by the Board at the end of those three months.  Motion passed. 

Athletic Insurance:  Proposals for renewal of Athletic Insurance were presented.  Secondary athletic coverage bids were received from three vendors including the current vender of American International Group (AIG), which was also the low bidder
Catastrophic Coverage was provided by Mutual of Omaha in 2007-08.  They bid the same premium cost for 2008-09.

It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder that the bid from AIG for Secondary Athletic Coverage and that the bid from Mutual of Omaha for Catastrophic Coverage both be accepted.  Motion passed.

Administrative and Classified Salaries for 2008-2009: Mr. Reist recommended a 3% minimum raise for Administrative and Classified Employees.  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that Administrative and Classified employees receive a 3% minimum increase in salary for the 2008-09 fiscal year.  Motion passed.

New Positions and Title III Employees:  Mr. Reist reminded the Trustees that the Title II Grant will be ending on September 30, 2008.  This grant has had a tremendous impact on the College, not only with equipment and projects, but also with some very good people.  Most of the people involved in the grant are paid in part with Title III money and provide much for HCC.  Mr. Reist stated that he would like to keep these people on staff.  He and Ms. Fox have identified several ways to fund their salaries without adding new monies to the budget, most of which involve utilizing costs that will no longer be occurring for one reason or another.  Mr. Reist provided a list of current Title III staff, their current duties, and their proposed duties for FY 2008-09.

In addition, the Business & Industry Coordinator position has been funded by a grant and Mr. Reist recommended that this position be retained even though the grant was ending.

The Business Office, as well as a number of other departments, will see an increase in duties with the technical school merger.  Mr. Reist recommended the addition of another clerical position in the Business Office to help offset the increase in work that will occur with the merger.
It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the current Title III staff be retained as recommended when the grant ends on September 30, 2008, that the Business & Industry Coordinator position be retained when that grant ends, and that an additional clerical position be approved in the Business Office.  Motion passed.
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Klinefelter Farm Agreement with HCC Foundation:  Mr. Reist provided copies of a revised agreement between the HCC Foundation and Highland Community College for the Brown County Klinefelter Land.  He stated that the HCC Foundation is reviewing the document and asked that the Board Members review the document prior to the July 9th regular meeting.
Mr. Reist informed the Trustees that he had met with a committee to discuss and gather ideas about possible uses of the Klinefelter Property.  There were a number of suggestions which will be considered, all of which will assure that good conservation practices be utilized.
Equipment for Existing Weight Room:  Mr. Reist stated that there are 10 varsity sports plus cheerleaders and dance team members who require weight training.  He stated that, even with the new weight room, there will still be a need to utilize the old weight room as well.  The Athletic Department has had money invested for several years and would like to use that money to fund new equipment for the existing weight room.  This would give the College two weight rooms and allow for greater access and ease of scheduling.  Bids for new equipment for the existing weight room were obtained from the same company that furnished weight and exercise equipment to the Wellness Center and the new weight room.  Discussion.  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the Board approve new equipment for the existing weight room to be purchased by funds provided by the Athletic Department.  Motion passed.
Computer Lab Bids:  Mr. Reist reported that HCC will be receiving a $21,238 technology grant from the State again this year.  This grant requires a 50% match and has been used to update computer labs on campus each year.  This year, the grant will allow the update of two labs.  Bids for the update of the computer labs were received from Ingram Micro, Dell Computers, and Laskco, Inc. of Troy, with Laskco coming is as the low bidder.  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded, by Mrs. Batchelder, that the bid from Laskco, Inc. be accepted for computer equipment to update two labs.  Motion passed.
Northeast Kansas Technical College Merger Update:  Mr. Reist, Ms. Fox, and Mr. Mike Rogg, Technical College Director, met with the Department of Education to visit about the final steps necessary for the merger, which is set for July 1, 2008.  Everything is on track at this point.
Northeast Kansas Technical College Items for Board Consideration:
a. Lease Agreement – The Lease Agreement between HCC and USD 409 for the NEKTC facilities was presented for Board approval.

b. Agreement with Leavenworth USD 453 – Currently, NEKTC contracts with Leavenworth High School to provide an approved Automotive Technology program to qualified sophomore, junior, and senior students at Leavenworth High School.  A copy of the NEKTC Leavenworth Automotive Technology Agreement for the 2008-09 academic year was presented for Board approval.

c.  Contract for Building Trades Program - An agreement exists between qualified realtors in Atchison to alternate the listing of completed Building Trades Houses.  Reese Nichols has the listing for property at 719 S. 5th Street.  The agreement specifies a sales commission of 5% of the selling price.  The Administration recommended that the property known as 719 S. 5th in Atchison, Kansas, be declared as surplus for the purpose of sale to the public and that the Right to Sell Real Estate Contract with Reese Nichols be approved.
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d.  NEKTC Autitor for FY 2008 - For the past four years, NEKTC has retained Agler & Gaeddert to conduct financial audits.  The Administration recommended retaining this firm to complete the FY 2008 audit in August and enable the College to establish an audited final balance to verify the transferred balances of NEKTC accounts.
e.  Sale of Vehicles – The NEKTC Automotive Collision Repair Program purchase damaged vehicles, repairs them, and then offers the vehicles for sale to the public in order to recover instructional costs.  With Board approval, three such vehicles are ready to be declared surplus and be offered to the public at auction.

f.  Abandoned Vehicle Policy – Periodically, vehicles are left on the NEKTC campus long after the customer is notified that work on the vehicle is completed and payment for repairs is due.  These vehicles take up parking space, create potential liability, commit resources of the College, and are in the way of maintenance and snow removal projects.  The Trustees were provided with a proposed policy regarding Disposal of Abandoned Vehicles which involves charges for storage of the vehicle as well as the right to dispose of the vehicle at auction after 30 calendar days.
g.  NEKTC Purchasing Card Program – NEKTC utilizes Purchase Card Program (P-Card) through UMC Bank in Atchison to pay many of its vendors.  The P-Card allows NEKTC programs to secure parts and materials for instructional projects as well as pay the Center’s general administration costs and employee travel expenses under the control of established procedures and policies.  The P-Card expedites the purchase of parts while maintaining control over expense accounts.  It also minimizes the number of vendor checks written each month and reduces the time vendors must wait for payment.  The Administration recommended continuation of the Purchase Card Program at NEKTC for 2008-09.
It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that NEKTC Items “a” thru “g” be approved as presented.  Motion passed.
Master Contract:   Mr. Reist distributed the proposed 2008-2011 Master Contract.  The Faculty will be reviewing the document and voting on its ratification.  The Board of Trustees will vote on it at their July 9th regular meeting.

Academic Affairs:  Mr. Mike Parker, Vice President for Academic Affairs, reported that the June Regional Coordinator Meeting will be on June 18 at the Perry Center beginning at 10:00 a.m.  He invited the Trustees to attend.
Mr. Parker announced that USD 458 Basehor/Linwood had contacted HCC about setting up an articulation agreement in the area of communication technology, specifically photography.  This agreement sets up certain criteria that their program will meet that will then flow right into HCC’s Communication Technology Program.  This is the first agreement of this sort that the College has been involved in with someone outside the nine-county service area.

Mr. Parker shared a copy of a letter from the Bureau of Indian Affairs of Horton, Kansas.  The letter indicated that the Horton Agency is interested in teaching a free 40-hour basic wildland fire fighting course to HCC students on the Highland campus in return for 40 hours of student labor to assist with BIA prescribed burn projects.  Upon successful completion of the course and arduous  physical  fitness  test,  the  students  will be employed as Type II Wildland Fire Fighters
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and reimbursed at the Administratively Determined rate which is $13.64 for 2008.  The Horton Agency is asking HCC to provide classrooms for the course.  They will provide all the materials and trainers.  HCC would provide the space and inform students of the program.  Mr. Parker stated that this will be a win-win situation for all involved.
Foundation Report:   Dr. Craig Mosher, Executive Director, reported that the Foundation is looking into having HCC Foundation Scholarships Awards endowed and that there has already been a commitment from an interested party to provide an endowment for this purpose.
Finance/Operations Report:   Ms. Fox reported that her department has been busy with budgets, auditing, NEKTC merger activities, and building and remodeling projects.
Student Services Report:  No report.
Trustees’ Report:  Chairperson Rush reported that she had attended the recent AQIP Meeting in Chicago.  It was good to meet with others and get new ideas.
She read a letter from Mr. Mike Rogg expressing NEKTC’s enthusiasm for the merger.  Mr. Rogg recognized Mr. Reist for his facilitation and support of the merger.
President’s Report:  Mr. Reist reported on recent personnel changes.  Doniphan County will be taking over the Economic Development program for the County on July 1.

The Community College Distribution Formula will be discussed at the next Council of Presidents/Kansas Association of Community College Trustee meeting.
Mr. Reist provided an update on the Cafeteria renovation which is underway and slated for completion in time for the beginning of the Fall semester.
Mr. Reist reminded the Trustees of the July 150th Day activities that will be taking place on the front lawn of the College on Sunday, July 6th.  The outdoor church service will be at 11:00 a.m. followed by a whole hog roast/basket dinner at Noon.  Other activities and games will begin at 1:00 p.m.
Public Comment:  None.

Announcements:   Chairperson Rush informed those present that David and Teresa Harris had an art exhibit in St. Joe.  David is a current art instructor and HCC and Teresa is a former art instructor.
Adjournment:  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the meeting adjourn.  Motion passed.  Meeting adjourned at 9:16 p.m.
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